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Text: 

Mario Garraffo is the new member of the Board of Directors of Ansaldo Sts, the company whose controlling 
stake has been transferred on November 2 by Finmeccanica to the Japanese Hitachi through the sale of 40% 
of the company’s capital. The appointment of Garraffo has been approved yesterday, by a majority, by the 
Board of Directors chaired by Alistair Dormer, CEO of Hitachi Rail. Garraffo, 78 years old, substitutes the 
Japanese director Ryoichi Hirayanagi who resigned from office last Friday, being the second member to leave 
the BoD elected by the shareholder’s meeting on November 2. On November 3, it was Barbara Poggiali 
stepping down from office, who has been replaced by Alessandra Piccinino. The BoD seeks thus to overcome 
the shut down on resolutions’ approval – which could be due to the lack of “independence” of several directors 
– that will have to decide on the price of the tender offer announced by Hitachi, 9,5 euro per share, the same
paid to Finmeccanica which cashed 761 million. Certain funds and their three “independent” representatives – 
Giovanni Cavallini, Giulio Gallazzi,and Paola Giannotti, none of which voted on the appointment of Garraffo – 
claim that the price offered by Hitachi is too low, because it would be linked to the one (30 million) at which 
Hitachi acquired from Finmeccanica also AnsaldoBreda, a company in serious difficulty, which, according to 
them, holds a negative value. According to the Board of Directors of Ansaldo Sts, Garraffo is “independent”. 
The Board of Directors also appointed Karen Boswell, CEO of Hitachi Rail Europe, as Vice President of 
Ansaldo Sts. Meanwhile, the fight over the tender offer continues. The tender offer period did not start yet, 
because Consob is investigating on the matter of the price. Consob also received another exposé, the 
complaint to the Board of Statutory Auditors according to article 2408 of the civil code of a small shareholder, 
Marco Pedretti. Pedretti highlights that in the official documentation of Ansaldo Sts, «the headline of the 
company has been modified to “A Hitachi Group company” without proper advertising being conducted on the 
Business register». He defines the resignations filed by Hirayanagi, justified with the fact that he works in 
Tokyo and could not therefore attend the Board of Directors’ meeting, as being «clearly instrumental, aimed 
at modifying the original formation of the Board of Directors in order to presumably appoint another 
“independent” member according to Tuf legislation, in order to balance out the number of independent 
members appointed by majority and minority shareholders». Pedretti asks the Board of Statutory Auditors to 
investigate «on the independence of the directors to be co-opted» and to «activate a procedure according to 
article 2409 of the civil code, so that the tender offer process is not to be (..) affected by presumably not Tuf-
complying behaviors (..), in particular for what concerns the fairness of the tender offer’s price» and not  to be 
«influenced by potential conflicts of interest». 


